Churchill County Mosquito, Vector, and Noxious Weed Abatement District
Board of Trustees
Churchill County, Nevada
7400 Reno Highway
Fallon, NV 89406
February 15th, 2024
OPEN MEETING SESSION

1. Call to Order
Chairwoman, Cyndy McGarrah called the meeting to order at 5:30 PM. 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES
	Chairwoman, Cynthia McGarrah
	Vice Chairman, Marion Jonte
	Trustee, Barry Stewart
	Trustee, Kim Turner

	Legal Counsel, Joseph Sanford
	District Manager, Nancy Upham
	Assistant Manager, JD MacKay
	Board Secretary, Melania Sagi

Public Present
	None	

2. Pledge of Allegiance:
		All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. Public Comment:
None

4. Review and Adoption of the Agenda:
Ms. Upham requested that the agenda be adopted as is. Mr. Stewart made a motion to adopt the agenda as is. Ms. Turner seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 

5. Discussion and Approval of Minutes from January 18th, 2024:
Mr. Jonte motioned to approve the minutes from January 18th, 2024. Ms. Turner seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 

6. Certificate of Posting:
Ms. Upham stated that the agenda was posted per NRS. 




7. Correspondence:
1. Invasive Pests of Concern to Nevada. Ms. Upham, Mr. MacKay, Ms. Sagi, and a technician attended an Invasive Pests Workshop. She will provide the Board with extra booklets to distribute if they wish. 
2. Environmental Health Specialist Job Description. Ms. Upham provided this as an example of information that could be added to the District Manager job description. 
3. Delta County, California – Manager’s job Description. This is from California, but it is for a management position so the details could also be applied to the District Manager’s job description. 
4. December Monthly Climate Report. Ms. Upham provided the summary instead of the full 20-page report. 
5. January Monthly Climate Report. These climate reports allow the District to predict what the upcoming season will bring. 
6. Mosquito Control Organization and Issues in Texas – Wing Beats. Texas is one of the more active states in mosquito control. This article has good information on how they control their mosquito populations. 
7. January 11, 2024 – Increase District/ Employee Health Insurance rates. 
8. Department of Transportation reimbursement for $13,803.08. This is the paperwork to support the financial reports corresponding to the reimbursement. 

8. Appointment:
None

9. Old Business:
1. Discussion of, and added language, to the current District Manager job description. Ms. Upham provided the Board with the progress on updating the District Manager’s job description. 
2. Discussion of budgeted money available for this current budget year. The District has not spent any of its capital outlay budget this fiscal year so there is $80,000 available for equipment upgrades. 
3. Discussion and possible action regarding new and used prices for an enclosed cab, single-row seating, and utility bed side-by-side. See Pioneer 2022 700-4 and 1000-5 models. Mr. MacKay explained that he called some dealers to get an idea of a price range for a side-by-side. The high-end, top-of-the-line, with all the bells and whistles, is $40,000, and the low-end minimum would be around $16,000.  Mr. MacKay stated that the top-of-the-line model has a gross payload of 1200 pounds. Ms. Upham segued the topic to the next order of business. 
4. Discussion and possible action regarding authorizing earnest money ($1,500.00) for a side-by-side with single-row seating and a utility bed. If found before the next meeting, the cap for this vehicle would be thirty thousand dollars. Ms. Upham said that with the average low-end cost being around $19,000, she and Mr. MacKay feel they could find a side-by-side that covers the District’s needs for $30,000. Mr. Jonte asked what specifications they were focusing on. Mr. MacKay responded that at a minimum they were looking for a two-seater with a utility bed, around 1000cc, that also provided comfort for the technicians to spend all day during the summer in them. Mr. MacKay envisions the technicians using the side-by-side as their main vehicles to go off-roading in the desert to search for and treat sources. An enclosed cab with air conditioning would help keep the technicians from overheating and would be more practical than tearing up the District’s trucks. 
Mr. Jonte added that he wanted to make sure there would be adequate insurance on these vehicles. Ms. Upham assured him that they would be covered under the existing policy. She stated that Management was asking the Board for approval to spend earnest money for a side-by-side so that when they found the right vehicle, they could secure it and present it to the Board at the next meeting. 
Mr. Sandford interjected that another option available to the Board was that the Board could give Ms. Upham and Mr. MacKay the approval to make the purchase outright within the established parameters. Ms. McGarrah stated that she trusts Ms. Upham and Mr. MacKay’s judgment on what equipment is needed for the District. Mr. Stewart motioned to approve the purchase of a side-by-side for up to $30,000. Ms. Turner seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 
5. Discussion and possible action regarding purchasing an A1 Boss Mist Sprayer with a 40-gallon tank with a $3,705.00 purchase price. Ms. Upham explained that the District would benefit from an A1 Boss Mist Sprayer used exclusively for weed control. Ms. Turner motioned to approve the purchase of an A1 Boss Mist Sprayer for $3,705.00. Mr. Stewart seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 
6. Discussion of and possible action regarding the 2024 Aerial Contract. Ms. Upham stated that she was unable to get a hold of Jerry Frey. She requested that this topic be tabled until she could hear back from him. 
7. Discussion, review, and possible action regarding the Annual report for 2023. Ms. Upham presented the Board with an overview of the District’s operations for 2023. There were seven full-time employees, two seasonals, and one part-time employee. Management was anticipating a challenging year with the record-breaking water year and an almost all-new technician crew however, the year went fairly smoothly. The District performed roadside weed treatment through a contract with the County Road Department. Other entities that the District worked with in 2023 were the State Department of Transportation, TCID, Fallon Paiute-Shoshone Tribe, and the surrounding counties' mosquito abatement districts. Some accomplishments in 2023 were the buyout of the District’s portion of the drone purchase from Douglas County, collaboration with the Fallon Paiute-Shoshone Tribe on their mosquito abatement efforts, and equipment purchases to aid in operations, amongst others. Included in the handout were the chemical usage breakdown, disease testing results, and goals for the upcoming year. 
8. Discussion and possible action regarding the Churchill County Grade and Step Pay Plan and the Job Title and Range document relevant to the District Manager’s job description. Ms. Upham will provide the Board with the pay ranges at the following meeting. She felt that this would be good information to keep in mind when composing the District Manager’s job description. 

10. New Business:
1. Discussion and possible action regarding making the Nevada Deferred Compensation option available to District employees. Ms. Upham stated that this could be a good benefit to offer employees as it would not cost the District anything and would provide the employees with more opportunities to plan for retirement. Mr. Sanford explained that this program was like a 401k for public employees. Ms. McGarrah asked if the Board could be provided with more information. Ms. Upham said she would research it further and present it at the next meeting. 
2. Discussion and possible action regarding the 2024 school program and the topics that the Trustees would like to see taught regarding the District and mosquito / noxious weed abatement. Ms. Upham stated that in the past the presentation to school-age children was approximately 50 minutes for 5th graders, but perhaps older children may find more value in the information. The hope of reaching older children is that they may pursue careers in public health.  

11. District Manager’s Report and Operations Review:
The technicians have been working three days a week focusing on maintaining and repairing equipment in preparation for the spring. Ms. Upham applied for a grant through the Carson Truckee-Sub-conservancy District but it would only be available in July. She feels that the District would still benefit from this funding. 

12. Board Member’s Reports:
Mr. Jonte reported that Mr. Hal Newman had passed away. Mr. Newman had been pivotal in establishing the Mosquito Abatement in Churchill County. He had served on the Board for many years until term limits were established. 

13. Any Request for Future Agenda Items:
Mr. Sanford requested a discussion on the transition process for the new District Manager, once found, to be added to the agenda. 

14. Expenditures:
		December 2023 Expenditures
			Payroll:	$53,565.57
			Vendors:	$31,671.84
			Total:		$85,237.41
	Mr. Jonte motioned to approve the December 2023 Expenditures. Mr. Stewart seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 	
	
	January 2024 Expenditures
		Payroll:	$33,086.82
		Vendors:	$8,861.50
		Total:		$41,948.32
	Mr. Stewart motioned to approve the January 2024 Expenditures. Mr. Jonte seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

15. Public Comment:
None	 

16. Adjournment:
		 Ms. McGarrah called the meeting to a close at 6:35 PM.




SIGNATURE:			Chairwoman or Vice Chairman


_________________
DATE:
